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The weather is supposed to get cooler I hear, and stop feeling like summer any day 

now. What better way to celebrate turning leaves, cool breeze, and spooky eves, (see 

that, I rhymed - haha) then the Vienna Halloween Parade of course!  

 

NVCC is participating again in the Vienna Halloween Parade on October 24th (this 

Wednesday!). It is a fun parade and we usually get a great showing. For many years 

now, we have participated as a club, and occasionally win our division (tied for 1st 

place in 2009 and received 1st place in 2011). Costumes are not required, but are 

totally awesome if so inclined.  Letôs try to go for back to back wins!! 

 

We are meeting to line up between 5-6pm (after 6pm the roads close, so I urge 

everyone to come early!).  Our line up location is on Berry Street, at the Danor Plaza 

shopping center parking lot, we will be cued into the parade from there.  Note: It will 

be difficult to get into the parking lot area after 6pm, but not impossible - look for 

Parade Volunteers to help lead you to the correct area. Please RSVP to Lori Benish 

(rallye@nvcorvetteclub.com) and give a good contact phone # or email so we can 

provide details as soon as they are available. Please see Lori Benish when you arrive 

to sign the club waiver sheet and check-in.  

 

Our parade entry number is #52, so we should have plenty of downtime from lineup to drive out.  Many of us have dinner before 

the parade, since we have to line up early and the parade route begins at 7pm ï but we don't roll out until closer to 7:30-8pm 

usually.  We will go over to Wuôs Garden Chinese Restaurant at around 6:00pm (address below), which is just a few doors 

down from where we usually park our cars. Please try to let us know ASAP if you will be joining with us for dinner, so we can get 

a good headcount for tables at the restaurant.  

 

Should be a great time. Remember NO BURNOUTS, we are here to have fun, but also support the club and make a safe 

environment for all the little kids that will be watching our super cool cars!  

 

So here are the details:  Be at the meeting spot between 5-6 pm (if after 6:00 and not participating in dinner, hang out and wait for 

the dinner group to get back to sign in).  (Address:  Berry St. - Danor Plaza Shopping Center) 

 

If you are joining us for dinner, park and then walk down to Wuôs Garden at 5:30ish 

Address to Wuôs Garden: 418 Maple Ave East, Vienna, VA. 
Hope to see many of you there!  

Lori Ann Benish 

NVCC Rallye Chair 
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Membership Corner 
 

99 Active Members 

        3 Honorary Members 

         14 Prospective Members 
 

          116 Total Members    

 

Since our September GBM, 
we have two new prospective 
members -- Steven Netherly 
lives in Alexandria and drives 
an '06 Monterey Red Coupe 
and is coming back to the club 
after a year or two hiatus. 
Mike Gerhand drives an '06 
Monterey Red Convertible and 
lives in Sterling, VA!  Welcome 
Steven and Mike to the club 
and make them feel at home 
when you see them at the 
October GBM! 
 
Here is the latest update on 
our 2013 NVCC Membership 
Renewal campaign -- as of 
Friday, 19 October, 50% of the 
current members have 
renewed for next year. So we 
are halfway there - but time is 
getting short!  For those who 
are yet to renew, let's jump on 
this right now by using this 
hyperlink to the NVCC 
Membership renewal page: 
www.nvcorvetteclub.com/mem
bership.html then go right 
back to reading the rest of the 
newsletter!  At the GBM on 
Tuesday, the 23rd, I'll have my 
laptop for those of you who 
would like to renew on the 
spot while you are thinking 
about it!!  The deadline is 
Thursday, 1 November 2012! 
 If you have any questions or 
comments about membership, 
please contact me by email to 
membership@nvcorvetteclub.
com or by phone at 703-626-
2667. 
 
I hope to see you at the 
October GBM this Tuesday at 
Jim McKay Chevrolet at 
7:30PM. 
 
Thank you, all!   ï Michael 

The folks working hard for you é. 

NVCC Council Members  
Officers  
President  ï Richard Anderson  Vice President  ï Doug Swanson  
(304) 229 -0010    (703) 200 -3664  
Richard.anderson157@frontier.com  dougswanson2@comcast.net  
Treasurer  ï Larry Freauff   Secretary  ï Bob Devery  
(571) 243 -8766    (703) 425 -7485    
lfreauff@verizon.net   trends04@verizon.net  
Officer At Large  ï Dana Root    
(703) 821 -9088     
mc902@verizon.net    
 

Committee Chairpersons  
Chief Instructor  ï Cassidy Nolen  Newsletter  ï Anne Costolanski  
(703) 768 -0319     (703) 867 -3603  
cassidynolen@yahoo.com   anne.steffie@gmail.com  

Publicity  ïJohn Palmgren   Social  ï Laurie Kistner  
(571 ) 330 -6813    (703) 631 -7117  
john.palmgren@gmail.com  lilredcorvette94@yahoo.com  
Historian  -  Wilfredo Sauri              Webmaster  ï Laurie Kistner   
(202) 258 -6956              (703) 631 -7117  
sauri55@msn.com    lilredcorvette94@yahoo.com  
Membership  ï Michael Rathbun  NCM Amb assador  ï Richard Mars   
(571) 926 -8685    (703) 425 -6118  
mymy04z 06@gmail.com   c5tech@verizon.net  
NCCC Gov  ï Andrej Balanc              Rallye  ï Lori  Benish                       
(703) 220 -8228    (703) 404 -2035  
urtoslo@yahoo.com   loco1707@yahoo.com  
Concours  ï John Palmgren              Auto Cross/HPDE ï Stewart Fox  
(571 ) 330 -6813    (703) 759 -4853  
john.palmgren@gmail.com   autoxhpde@nvcorvetteclub.com   
Tech  ï Paul Benish   Spooktacular  ï Stewart Fox  
(703) 404 -2035    (703) 759 -4853  
firebird@ginch. org     spooktacular@nvcorvetteclub.com  
TDS Registrar  ï Sue Somersall  Dealer Sponsor  ï Jim McKay Chevy  
(703) 669 -3481    (703) 591 -4800  
tds@nvcorvetteclub.co m  NVCC contact  -  Patrick Cowan  
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Happy almost Halloween!  Halloween of course is the theme of this month's activities, with the ever popular 
Vienna Halloween parade leading off on Wednesday the 24th, followed by Spooktacular on the 27th and 28th.  
Of course if you get through the Halloween season without being scared by goblins, there is always the NVCC 
Teen Driving School Nov 10th.  I'm not referring to the aspiring young drivers being scary so much as the look of 
horror from their parents as the student throws their car into a slide on the skid pad or kills an orange cone or 
two.  All three events need your participation to be successful.   
 
Spooktacular will be the last competitive driving event held by NVCC at Old Dominion Speedway (ODS), as this 
historic 1952 NASCAR track is winding down its last season.  While numerous articles have been, and likely will 
continue to be, published in local media outlets concerning ODS's place in racing history, you really have to see 
it to appreciate what a time capsule of early stock car racing it is.  Largely untouched by the glitz and glamour of 
NASCAR as seen on TV, ODS is how it was back when what won on Sunday sold cars at the dealer on Monday.  
Haute cuisine, sky boxes and celebrities everywhere were decades in the future.  Simple bleachers, a fast food 
stand and lots of gas fumes is what Joe six-pack got é and loved every minute of by being up close and 
personal to racing and the drivers.  Steve Britt thankfully kept this tradition alive at ODS to the very end.  If for no 
other reason, you should come to Spooktacular and participate in one last hurrah for ODS, drive in the shadows 
of racing legends and soak in the ambiance of a bygone era. 
 
Speaking of "bygone eras" my current term as President is coming to a close as well.  Nominations for next 
year's elected council positions will be held at the October GBM and again at the November GBM immediately 
prior to elections.  You need not be present to be nominated or win, but you do need to accede to the nomination 
to run (no we don't look around to see who is missing and elect them, although it is tempting).  For those that 
would like to participate but don't want to hold office, we have a number of committee opportunities, which also 
provides you a seat on the council.  As the newsletter editor that is where I started.  Prior to then I was a 
member for a number of years but never felt plugged into the club and its activities.  Once on the council that all 
changed for the better.  It really is true that the more you participate the more you get out of NVCC. 
 
We are rapidly approaching the deadline for renewing membership in NVCC and our Membership Chairman, 
Michael Rathbun, has done his part to make it as easy as possible to do so.  For those who haven't renewed, 
now is the time.  You can readily do so at:  www.nvcorvetteclub.com/membership.html 
 

Now get out there and enjoy America's sports car! 
 

Rich Anderson 

NVCC President, 2012 

  

http://www.nvcorvetteclub.com/membership.html
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Yellow Brick Bank-Fall Colors Cruise     by Kris McCandless 

 

ñThe biggest turnout for an NVCC cruise event in recent 
history" is what I overheard someone saying about the 
Yellow Brick Bank-Fall Colors Cruise held on October 20, 
2012 from 10 am ī 4:30 pm. "Well thought out and planned 
event" was included in an email afterwards. The weather 
could not have 
been more 
perfect: mid-60s, 
clear with some 
puffy clouds, 
good for 

photography and dropped tops for those with 
sweatshirts! All attendees were in great spirits. Timing 
for this event was also perfect; the leaves of Loudoun, 
Jefferson, and Washington Counties were at their peak 
and clogged more than one Vette's air dam.  

 
For an event of that duration, we had very few hiccups. The group did not get 
irreparably split up behind the numerous traffic signals we went through; we 
pulled off the road a couple of times to let those who did catch up. (Our 
officer at large returned from lunch to find a dead battery, but another 
gracious attendee gave him a jump and he was on his way). The "Vette-
Train" was simply amazing to see in the rearview mirror on those few straight 
sections of road, with its very colorful rainbow of oranges, yellows, blues, 
reds, whites, silvers, and one black. We had a 
total 49 registered guests in 27 cars. All six 
generations were represented, thanks to two 
parties from the Free State Corvette Club, each 
contributing a C1 and a C2 to the rainbow.  

 
The Yellow Brick Bank Restaurant put the 
group in the Pink Room where we 
munched on steak hoagies, black angus 
burgers, and shepherdôs pie. Italian 
cream cake and ice-cream-topped 
brownies were enjoyed while we got a 
history lesson of Jefferson County from 
25-year Shepherdstown resident and civil 
war historian, Jim Surkamp. Then the attendees and their Corvettes 
were introduced to the best "dessert" of the day: the latter half of the 
"Harpers Ferry Road" in Maryland. A road log included in each car's 
goodie bag was prepared and is now available to anyone who wants 
to try the fun roads we traveled on this first annual fall colors cruise 
(yes, I think we started something wonderful for NVCC!).  
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The final two NVCC events of the season at Old Dominion Speedway are quickly approaching and will take place just a few 

days after this article makes it to print.  That means itôs time for Spooktacular 2012, followed closely by our Fall Teen Driving 

School (TDS).  Spooktacular began nearly 20 years ago and is our clubôs annual NCCC-sanctioned competition autocross.  The 

format this year will see the high speed portion run on the ODS oval on Saturday October 27 and the low speed portion run on 

Sunday October 28.  An NCCC high-speed license or equivalent is required to compete on Saturday.   Sundayôs event will run 

through a cone course and is open to just about everyone, including those with convertibles.  Slots are still available and the 

weather is forecast to be clear and warm.  You can still register by going to the NVCC website.   If you are not up to jumping 

behind the wheel, come out anyway to pitch in and give us a hand running the event and watching the competition.  All NVCC 

members and friends are encouraged to come out to ODS to join us for the weekend.    

 

Likewise, NVCC looks forward to putting on the Fall TDS for 2012.  This will conclude our eighth season of conducting 

outstanding TDS sessions as a community service project.  By the end of the day on Saturday Nov 10, we will have graduated our 

500
th
 student, all at absolutely no cost to the participants!  This couldnôt happen without the terrific support and dedication of 

NVCC members.  Please consider how you can pitch in to help make this final TDS of 2012 another success. 

 

One final reason to join us at these two great events;  it was recently announced that Old Dominion Speedway will be shutting 

down after being in continuous operation for more than 60 years.  Time and the pressure of a growing community have caught up 

with the facility and the ownerôs ability to make improvements.  On the bright side, the owners have announced that a new state of 

the art facility will be constructed south of Fredericksburg, near Thornburg VA.  The folks that own ODS have been terrific hosts 

to NVCC events held there over the years and it would certainly be fitting for NVCC to enjoy what looks like our final events at 

ODS.           

Upcoming NVCC Driving Events  
By Stewart Fox, Autocross/HPDE Chairman  
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P.O. Box 3458, McLean, VA 22103-3458 

www.nvcorvetteclub.com 

September 18, 2012 
 

Your Annual Membership Renewal Notice for 2013 
 

Dear Fellow NVCC Member: 
 
It has been a great year so far with a number of successful, exciting, and thrilling events we have attended starting 
with the annual NVCC Annual Banquet, then Car-B-Que, the Never Too Cool for Teen Driving School in April, the 
Annual Club Picnic at Rich and Cheryl Andersonôs farm in WV, and the annual Corvettes at Carlisle.  There are 
plenty of other upcoming events to attend for the remainder of this year!  Of course, we are having our Spooktacular 
Autocross on October 27th & 28th at Old Dominion Speedway in Manassas, VA with the high speed (above 80 MPH 
and a high speed NCCC license required) on the 3/8th Mile Oval on Saturday and the low speed (under 80 MPH) on 
Sunday!  Check the Events Calendar at www.nvcorvetteclub.com and sign up to join us!  And, very importantly, we are 
having another Never Too Cool for Teen Driving School on Nov. 10th!  We will be looking for you to volunteer your 
time and talents to make this event the great success it has always been! 
 
It is now that distinct time of year to renew your annual NVCC membership!  So again this year the club website has 
been set up so that everyone can renew their annual membership online through PayPal!   
 
Your dues breakdown is as follows: 

Renewing Member:  NCCC is $25.00 and NVCC is $48.00 for a total of $73.00. 
Renewing Spouse:  NCCC is $10.00 and NVCC is $24.00 for a total of $34.00. 

Renew your membership online by going to www.nvcorvetteclub.com/membership.html 
 
I would like to ask you to show your enthusiasm for being a member of the club by renewing your membership online 
for 2013 as soon as possible!  I would hope that you would complete your membership renewal by October 20, 2012 
so that there will be as few members as possible for me to reach out to about the impending deadline.  
 
The absolute deadline for renewal is by November 1, 2012.  Thereafter, as stated in the NVCC bylaws, you will 
become a late renewing member and will have to pay the NCCC new/late member fee of $35.00 rather than the 
renewal fee of just $25.00.  See you at the next exciting and fun-filled NVCC event!  Save The Wave!  
 
My warmest regards, 

Michael  

Michael Rathbun 
Membership Chairperson 
membership@nvcorvetteclub.com 

http://www.nvcorvetteclub.com/
http://www.nvcorvetteclub.com/membership.html
mailto:membership@nvcorvetteclub.com
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